[image: image1.wmf] 

Minutes

[image: image2.wmf] 


Children’s Trust Board


Notes of meeting on 28th September 2006

	Attendees:

Apologies: -

CC
	Dave Hill (Chair), Cllr Debbie Shears, Michael Wood, Don King, Helen Lincoln, Janet Martin, Janie Conlin (for Angela Gibson), Ayub Khan (for Linda Taylor), Susanne Baccini (for Chris Frost), Sally McEnhill, Mark Clenaghan, Barbara Cluer, Ray Hautot, Marie Wright, David Anderson, Nick Moore, Keith Shipman

Cllr Oonagh Moulton, Linda Taylor, Chris Frost, Angela Gibson, Christine Parsloe, Dave Marris

Angela McGinlay, Ben Harris, Denise Hobbs, Gillian Dickinson, Helen Bell, Karen Winter, Leanne Wallder, Peta Campbell, Samantha Ghulam, Sandra Garvey




	Item
	Actions

	1.  Apologies

	Noted.  DH advised that Dave Marris had been nominated as the primary headteacher representative for the Board.  Secondary headteachers had been asked to nominate a representative to attend meetings and a representative was likely to attend the next and future meetings.
	

	2.  Minutes / matters arising from previous meeting

	Children and Young People’s Plan – HL advised that the Children and Young People’s Plan went to a meeting of the Safer Merton Partnership Board.  HL advised that copies of the plan were available at the meeting if anyone wanted a copy.  

Children’s Trust Paper – structure charts/membership

DH advised that he had looked at the draft terms of reference but hadn’t yet done the amendments.  DH would distribute the amended terms of reference in advance of the next meeting and put it on the agenda for the next meeting.

Local Area Agreements – Children and Young People Block – DH advised that DA would give an update of the present position later in the meeting.


	DH

	3.  JAR preparation

	HL did a presentation on the JAR preparation.  HL advised that the JAR was a new inspection process which had come out of the Children Act 2004 which inspected all agencies providing Children’s services in Merton.  The regime was based on recommendations from the Every Child Matters green paper.

The JAR is an integrated inspection framework that replaces other types of separate inspections and is thematic inspection of the whole children’s service.  However the JAR would not replace regulatory inspections.

The JAR would take place at the same time as Merton’s Corporate Performance Assessment (CPA).  The aims of the JAR was to look at outcomes and how well services work together to contribute to those outcomes.  Inspectors would look at plans and policies and how well they are implemented and reviewed and how well they engage with children and young people.  

The JAR process started for all councils in September 2005 and every Children’s Services Authority must have a JAR once every 3 years.  The JAR process in Merton would take place in March 2007.

HL advised that a JAR working group would probably be set up and people would be asked to join and participate in focus groups.  

A survey of 600 children and young people in primary and secondary schools would be carried out across the borough and this would probably be completed in November 2006.

The analysis stage when inspectors would read case files highlighting services provided to a selection of children and young people will take place during week beginning 12th February.  The fieldwork stage was scheduled to begin on 12th March for 2 weeks. 

HL advised that there would be a whole range of things with inspectors going on during the 2 weeks and stressed the need for people to cooperate and be on time for meetings.  

The inspectors would carry out 1 or 2 neighbourhood studies to enable them to gain first hand evidence.  The studies would take lace in an area of disadvantage possibly Lavender Ward.

Inspectors would visit a whole range of service providers.  Inspectors would choose 10 cases to track and would read the Social Care file on each of the 10 cases and any other file held by a public body or voluntary organisation on that particular child.  

Inspectors would report their findings after those processes and the draft report would be published within 8 weeks of the review.

DH said that the authority was planning to hold a whole series of seminars and briefings about the whole process which would be tailored to different levels of staff.  A range of materials will also be produced for people who are unable to attend the briefings.

DK asked if could be told at earliest possible moment the information needed to feed into the self assessment.  The self assessment needed to be returned by 22 January 2007.

DH advised that the JAR inspection would be of the service in Merton rather than the children so could include some out of borough children but the 10 cases were likely to be children resident in Merton.


	

	4.  Extended schools and children’s centres

	JM advised that 5 clusters of schools have been established and all schools are now in geographical cross phase clusters.  There is now a service manager for extended schools who has been in post since the beginning of this month and her name is Ann Macrory.  

There is one children’s centre at Surestart at Lavender and by 2008 it was the authority’s intention to have 8 further children’s centres across the clusters with 2 in areas of greatest need.  The planning for this was in hand and the extended schools would hopefully be up and running in 2008.  There were 2 strategic groups with representatives from voluntary sector, health and the police.  Several meetings had been held and it was likely that the 2 groups may be merged in the longer term, meeting every couple of months.

JM advised that local consultation was regarded as absolutely key before services were offered to ensure that the right things were in place so that the most vulnerable groups could access and benefit.

JM said that she could be contacted if anyone had any questions or needed further detail.  

AK asked how the authority was going to promote the offer of extended schools and how the authority would know whether the extended schools were working.

JM said that within children’s centres there were different number of indicators, eg how many individual children and families were accessing services, the raft of services and monitoring available, the quality of services and how many people enabled to return.  Had a boroughwide view of how was working.  JM advised that now the coordinator was in post could promote marketing and access to services and a variety of things were being discussed including website community links, leaflets, posters, work in schools.  All settings were being involved in the consultation process and would be open to any suggestion as to what works well to communicate with community groups.


	

	5.  SEN review

	DH advised that the authority had been reviewing SEN services and a report of the review written by Jeff Deakin, a consultant who had been working on the review over the summer, was circulated with the agenda.  DH advised that JD made a number of important recommendations in his report.  The authority would be producing a more user friendly version of the report and circulating it as part of a consultation on SEN.  DH advised that the authority was trying to look at whole system of SEN and bring about a shift in culture and emphasis.  DH outlined some of the recommendations in the report.  DH advised that the report would be considered at the Cabinet meeting on 30th October asking for Cabinet’s agreement to go out to consultation.  DH advised that JM had drawn up a draft consultation timetable and everyone would be asked to contribute to the consultation.

SM said that she hadn’t been able to find any reference to transition and provision for 16 - 19 in the report.  She said that some parents in this area had issues and that there were some models available eg Carshalton College autism centre.

DH advised that some of Keith Shipman’s work on behaviour would be amalgamated into the circulated report.  


	

	6.  Local Area Agreement – Children & Young People Block

	Report and most recent draft of the Children and Young People Block annex circulated with the agenda.  DA advised that the draft would be sent to GoL on 29th September.  Feedback on the report would be received back from GoL on 10th October.  A revised second draft would be sent to GoL at the end of November and the final draft wold be sent to GoL by 26 January 2007.  The expectation was that GoL would make recommendations to the relevant government Minister in January.  The agreement would then be signed for delivery from April 2007.

DA advised that there had been discussions with a whole range of bodies as to how child poverty could be represented in document and it was now emerging in the LAA as a cross cutting theme.  

DA advised that there were 12 stretch targets across the council with 9 of them in the CYP block 

SM referred to Neat target to achieve level 2 by 19 and said that wouldn’t have as grades for a while and asked if could contribute to the Council’s achievement for these targets.  DH agreed needed to be reflected.

A discussion took place regarding the inclusion of English and Maths in the KS4 GCSE 5 A*-C target, as a raised target without English and Maths might be easier and whether GoL may question whether target to Level 2 at 19 was appropriate aspirational target as didn’t have restriction of including English and Maths.  

DH advised that the broader LAA document had been read by the Merton Partnership leader and deputy.  DA asked if members of the Board could let him know if they had anything further to add to the document.  DA would return for the meeting on 10 October to hear feedback from GoL and would also brief Paul Ballatt on 10 October.


	

	7.  Update on the proposals for transfer of Connexions services to Merton in 2008

	Summary report for Connexions transition to Children’s Trust and terms of reference of Connexions Transition Group circulated with the agenda.  KS advised that currently Connexions was delivered through a Consortium across London and was contracted by Connexions South London.  By April 2008 each local authority would have budget for Connexions and the Children Trust would be responsible for the services.  KS advised that the group had met and had agreed transition.  During the time before 2008 the group would make sure process done.  They would look at technicalities needed to be in place before April 2007.

MW advised that decisions had been made about certain posts being TUPE’d over to the local authority from April 2007 and preparations were being made for April 2008 when Connexions funding would be transferred.  Discussions had taken place as to how would communicate with schools and young people regarding the changes.  MW said would be inviting people to meetings to discuss the decisions that needed to be made but not everyone needed to attend every meeting.

SB said that Connexions had been commissioning certain services from community organisations from 2007 and asked if that would continue during the transition year.

MW said that this would not change as current contracts did not end until 2008.  She acknowledged the need to have an exit strategy and would agree need strategy as to how might sustain use of voluntary sector to deliver Connexions Services.

DH advised that all of the 6 London Boroughs have agreed to remain in the Consortium until 2008 but there was a need to decide what kind of Connexions Service was wanted post 2008.  Need to decide whether want to continue with current provider of service.


	

	8.  Champions and Challengers associated with the Children & Young People Plan 2006- 2009

	DH advised that when the Children and Young People’s Plan was published a champion and challenger process was set up for each of the 9 themes.  Progress for each of the 9 themes for the first quarter was circulated with the agenda.  HL advised that the Children and Young People’s Strategic Partnership had gone through the progress of the themes for the first quarter and had nominated KS and MW to feedback on the champion and challenger process.  KS advised that the partnership had made the following comments on the champion and challenger process:

· considered it to be a positive process where champions reported back a greater focus on outcomes and tasks to achieve them.  

· Widening knowledge about new areas means that cooperation to promote the well being of children is enabled.

· Most actions and outcomes were on track.  

· The template focused on outcomes and if the process was to be monitored and challenged effectively needed to track actions and milestones.  Two different templates were used – needed to use one for all.

· Many of the outcomes required other actions as well as those listed in the action plan eg Young Residents survey is used to measure progress but this is only a proportion of the youth population – so we will need to publicise the strategy actions if a wider population is to become aware.  DH advised for second quarter need to invite champions and challengers to report back and say what actions need to be done.

· Actions do not say who will be responsible for them as go across several services.  Having done the first meeting that is now clearer.

· Others need to be invited to future challenge meetings most had only one challenger and one champion.  There may be other key partners who could attend these to improve the challenge process; in particular those not in the local authority.  Issue: power of champion to deliver this.

· Difficulty of setting up the challenge meeting.  1st quarter took too long to collate and then too long to set up meetings and not all champion and challenger meetings happened.  

Discussion took place as to how results from the champion and challenger process during the rest of the year could be fed back to the Board.


	

	9.  AOB
	

	Merton Children’s Trust governance and meeting arrangements 

HL circulated a draft structure and advised that this was the latest proposal for the governance and meeting arrangements around Merton’s Children’s Trust.  HL said that comments on the structure could be sent to Paul Ballatt who started work in Merton on 2nd October.


	

	Items for agenda for next meeting on 30th November from 9.30 – 12.30 pm

	1. Launch of report of the Director of Public Health for 2006

2. Terms of reference
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